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ARRL Development has had a busy six months since the Annual Meeting in January. While maintaining the regular flow of fund raising activities, the planning and preparations for the Second Century Campaign (SCC) got underway in earnest.  Results from fund raising operations through May are generally on target with Diamond Club revenues leading the way.  The Spectrum Defense Fund perked up in the second quarter while the Education & Technology Fund languished a bit awaiting an infusion of revenue from the member mail campaign.  The Board-appointed Nominating Committee for the SCC made steady progress culminating in the successful recruitment of the campaign’s volunteer chairman. The process of hiring an Individual Giving Manager for the Development Office is moving toward a successful conclusion.
The Second Century Campaign

The SCC Nominating Committee appointed by the Board in January 2010 and chaired by Vice President Roderick, K5UR completed the creation of a Vision Statement as a key cornerstone for the Endowment campaign.  The committee convened by conference call with the addition of President Craigie, N3KN, to identify candidates for the position of SCC Chairman.  David Brandenburg, K5RQ, of Osprey FL and San Diego CA accepted the position of Chairman.  The next step was the identification of prospects to serve on the SCC campaign committee.  Invitation letters were mailed to selected candidates. To date six individuals have accepted volunteer positions: Mike Valentine, W8MM; Ken Byers, K4TEA; Frank Donovan, W3LPL; Dennis Shapiro, W1UF; Bob Allphin, K4UEE; and Glenn Johnson, WØGJ.  Additional invitation letters have been mailed to 5 prospects.  Chairman Brandenburg anticipates having a full committee in place in August. The SCC Committee will meet at ARRL headquarters on August 11 to begin the prospect review process and assignments to committee members for cultivation and solicitation of the leadership gifts of $250,000 or more to the campaign. 

At the annual Donor Reception in Dayton in May, Chairman Brandenburg was the Guest of Honor and introduced the SCC to the 150 attendees.  His remarks included sharing the Vision Statement for the campaign and focused on his role and his reasons for accepting the position of Chairman. The audience listened intently as David told the story of his involvement in Amateur Radio and what impact it had on his personal and professional life.  
Preparations for the campaign continued with the selection of the firm to review and qualify the ARRL membership file for the campaign.  ARRL retained the services of Wealth Engine of Bethesda MD to review the active member file.  The results of the review process were produced in June and an on-site training day was held at HQ with Development Staff and CEO Sumner in attendance. 
The first commitments to the campaign were received at Hamvention—a $1,000,000 cash bequest and the first commitment from a member of the SCC committee. 

Internally preparations for the campaign included work with IT staff to determine the process of recording and coding campaign commitments and contributions.  The preparation of materials for the campaign began with the design of a campaign logo that will brand the campaign in print, on the web and in various forms of recognition. 

Annual Giving – ARRL Diamond Club

Diamond Club revenues are off to a strong start in the first half of the year, producing $171,558 in revenue which is 61% of the 2011 revenue target.  The Diamond Terrace at ARRL continues to grow and provide an important recognition option for members for themselves or for memorials, Elmers and friends.  So far in 2011, 131 bricks have been added to the Terrace bringing the total count to 949.  In addition to the bricks, contributions have been received to place an additional granite bench in the Terrace. 

Related to the Diamond Club is the ARRL Maxim Society.  In the first six months of 2011 the Maxim Society reached 83 members who had contributed a minimum of $10,000 in lifetime giving.  Fifteen new Maxim Society donors were recognized at the Donor Reception in Dayton in May.

Another giving opportunity ARRL provides to donors is the ARRL Legacy Circle that recognizes those who remember ARRL in their estate plans.  To date the Legacy Circle has 115 in recorded commitments.  Proceeds from estate gifts are deposited in the ARRL Endowment and in 2011 more than $45,000 has been realized from planned gifts in the first six months of the year.  Currently there are two estate gifts pending, one of which is estimated at $130,000.  

Annual Giving – the Combined Federal Campaign (CFC)

Once again ARRL has been approved for participation in the annual Combined Federal Campaign for federal employees.   To date, ARRL has received $40,110.19 in pledge payments with $14,558.21 in 2010 commitments still to be fulfilled.  The 2012 campaign will be underway in the fall of 2011.
ARRL Funds – The Spectrum Defense Fund

ARRL published the first 2011 issue of Spectrum Defense Matters in March.  That issue was mailed to 31,946 prior donors and emailed to more than 90,000 ARRL members.  It was also posted on the Spectrum Defense Matters archive on the ARRL web site.  The second 2011 issue is estimated to mail before the end of summer.

A new pin, mug and certificate for the 2011 campaign were designed in January and mailed to qualifying donors.

To date, 1,880 donors have contributed $151,119 to the 2011 Spectrum Defense Fund producing an average contribution of $80.38. That total is 43% of the 2011 revenue target.  More than 77% of donors request that a gift not be sent, and 25% request that a certificate not be sent.  So far 110 contributions valued at $7,011 have been submitted via the web site.  
ARRL Funds—The Education & Technology Fund

At the beginning of 2011 the Education and Technology Fund totaled $167,871 with expected expenses for 2011 estimated at $238,000.  This situation presented a serious problem for the very successful program that provides equipment grants to schools and offers professional development in wireless technology for teachers in the Teachers Institute seminars.   Thus the 2011 fund raising goal of $265,000 took on added importance.   To date, the revenues from the leadership solicitation for the Teachers Institutes have reached $80,000 and additional leadership gifts totaling $50,000 or more expected in the fourth quarter.  The direct mail campaign to ARRL members and other prior donors was mailed at the end of June.  The revenues from that effort are projected to reach $65,000.   

Development expects to visit with Dr. Robert Clark of Penn State University later in the summer to plan the strategy for a National Science Foundation Grant application seeking multi-year funding for the Education & Technology Program. With survey data measuring the success of the Teachers Institutes in hand, ARRL is in a better position to apply for a large national grant.

ARRL Funds – Historic Preservation Fund

 With the centennial ahead the work to identify and preserve documents and artifacts that tell the ARRL story continues.  Development will continue its efforts to attract funding from the YASME Foundation in the fall of 2011 to support the Historic Preservation work of volunteer Mike Marinaro, WN1M. 
ARRL Funds – Year End Appeal

In the fourth quarter of 2011 Development will reach out to donors and members to make an unrestricted year-end contribution. With bulk-email capability, Development can reach nearly the entire ARRL membership in early December to close any funding gap.  The goal for this effort is $32,500 with some gifts marked as unrestricted while others are marked for ARRL permanent funds.  
Each year Development asks the ARRL Officers and Directors to make their personal annual contribution to ARRL to whatever fund they wish before December 31.  As we move into the Second Century Campaign Board giving of 100% is vital. 
 Other Development Activities

Development continues to recognize the longevity of ARRL members.  Members whose support has reached the 40-, 50-, 60-year milestone received a congratulatory letter, certificate and pin.  Members of 50 years received one complimentary year of Diamond Club membership.  All members in these longevity categories are eligible to purchase (at cost plus shipping) a QST cover plaque marking their decade milestone.  

The annual Donor Reception was held in Dayton just prior to Hamvention in May. Donors who contributed $1000 or more during one of the previous two years were guests at the Meadowbrook Country Club.  This event provided a platform for the “soft” announcement of the Second Century Campaign in the remarks of Guest of Honor and Campaign Chairman David Brandenburg, K5RQ. 

Donors whose total giving and commitments for the prior year reached $1000 or more were contacted for permission to be listed in the ARRL Annual Report, on the ARRL web site and in QST.  Letters requesting permission for the listings were mailed during the first quarter of the year. 
Personnel

The hiring process of an Individual Giving Manager for the Development Office is underway and is expected to conclude by the middle of August. This new position will enable the Chief Development Officer to introduce an experienced Development professional to ARRL and ramp up activity around the Second Century Campaign with increased attention to prospect review, cultivation and solicitation activities in support of SCC Committee members.  
Submitted by 
Mary Hobart, K1MMH

Chief Development Officer
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